THE BEECHES PRIMARY SCHOOL
MEETING OF THE FULL GOVERNING BODY
Thursday 7th July 2016 at 6:15pm
MINUTES

	Present:
	Bill Peasley (Chair), Tim Smith (Headteacher), Adrian Holdstock, Chris Buckler, Tiki Shaikh, Emma Chester, Victoria Wakefield, Hilary Faulkner, Mark Houghton, Charlotte Johnson


	In Attendance:
	Will Fisk (Deputy Headteacher), Suzanne Arnold (Clerk)


	1
	Welcome and Apologies for Absence

	
	The Chair opened the meeting and welcomed those present. Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Mohammed Jamil and Helen Marsden.

	

	2
	Declaration of Interest

	
	None declared.

	
	

	3
	Membership of the Governing Body

	3.1
	Parent Governors

Mark Houghton had tendered his resignation as a parent governor. Mark was thanked for his contribution to the governing body.

The parent governor vacancy would be advertised to parents at the beginning of the autumn term.

	Action: Clerk to send parent governor election letter to school, for issue to parents in autumn term.



	3.2
	Co-opted Governors

Tiki Shaikh and Victoria Wakefield had tendered their resignations as co-opted governors. Tiki and Victoria were thanked for their work for the governing body.

The governing body had three vacancies for co-opted governors. Victoria Wakefield would find out whether any staff from The Voyager may be interested in replacing her on the governing body.

Adrian Holdstock would advertise the vacancy in the community; the clerk would send Adrian some recruitment literature.

	Actions:

Victoria Wakefield to advertise The Beeches governing body vacancies at The Voyager School

Clerk to send governor recruitment literature to Adrian Holdstock



	4
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting

	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 26th May 2016 were agreed as an accurate record and were signed as such by the Chair.

	
	

	5
	Matters Arising

	5.1
	Governor DBS Checks

The Chair had been advised by the Finance Manager that some of the governor DBS checks remained outstanding. Governors who had not yet done so were asked to arrange these checks ahead of the statutory deadline of 1st September (effectively by the end of the summer term).

	Action: Governors to attend school for processing DBS checks



	5.2
	Diary Dates

Governors were reminded to check the calendar of events on the school website regularly, and to advise the school if they wished to attend.

Dates for the sports day and for the Year 6 performance would be published on the calendar.

	Action: Headteacher to arrange for updates to events calendar on school website.



	
	Adrian Holdstock would attend the prize-giving ceremony on 11th July, representing the Governing Body. 
The prize for the overall winner of the handwriting competition would be presented at the Year 6 performance on 21st July: Tiki Shaikh would present the prize on behalf of the governing body.

The governor report of the handwriting competition submitted by Chris Buckler would be shared with the children as well as with staff.

	Action: Will Fisk to share Chris Buckler’s visit report for handwriting competition with staff and pupils



	6
	Headteacher’s Report

	6.1
	School Roll

The Headteacher reported numbers on roll; the school was currently full apart from two spaces in Year 4 which were expected to be filled soon.

The final list of offers for places in Reception for September 2016 would be issued by the local authority on 18th July.

Over the course of the current academic year 76 new children had been admitted, excluding the Reception intake, and 60 children had left. Nineteen children had been taken off roll at the beginning of the year as they had failed to take up their places.

	
	

	6.2
	Attendance

Attendance data was reported. Seventy penalty notices had been issued on behalf of the school for unauthorised absence over the course of the year, and 98 holiday requests had been received. The figure for “persistent absentees” had risen this year to 112 children, from 45 in the previous academic year; however this increase was due to the fact that the threshold for designation as a persistent absentee had been raised from 85% attendance, to 90%.
Governors asked what this year’s overall attendance figure was and were advised that this was between 94% and 95% and as such had fallen in comparison with last year. Governors suggested that it would be useful to have data which showed attendance for groups of learners, to identify whether there were any gaps between different groups, for example disadvantaged and non-disadvantaged.

Governors asked whether there was a pattern to the requests for time away from school in term time and were advised that the majority of the requests were for visits to relatives abroad, as flights were considerably cheaper during the school term. Governors asked whether the requests came from the same families year on year and were advised that this was the case in some instances, but not always.

	
	

	6.3
	Safeguarding

The Headteacher reported that a significant number of children were registered at the various stages of action for child protection, and that the workload of the school’s safeguarding team therefore continued to be high.

	
	

	6.4
	SEND (special educational needs and disabilities)
The school continued to face difficulties in obtaining Education Health & Care plans (EHCs) for identified children within statutory timeframes; this was an issue for all schools in the city, with a large number of EHC applications exceeding the timeframe for processing of 26 weeks. Governors noted that the lack of necessary support from the local authority SEND team for the school in providing appropriately for its SEND children could mean that resources were re-directed from other children, and that all children at the school could therefore be affected. 

The Headteacher noted that the school’s funding for the support of SEND children had reduced significantly in this year’s budget.

Governors discussed the level of need of children arriving in the Reception class, as this was significant in some cases.

Following discussion, it was agreed that the governing body would write a letter of concern to the Regional Schools Commissioner (RSC).

	Action: Bill Peasley and Adrian Holdstock to write to RSC expressing concern regarding the level of provision to the school by the local authority SEND department



	
	The Headteacher noted that Peterborough schools were already establishing a group approach to resolving the problems; the Headteacher would ask for a progress report from the group, and would report back to governors.

	Action: Headteacher to report to governors regarding collective action taken by schools to resolve SEND issues with SEND department



	6.5
	School Context

The number of Roma children in school had increased since last year; the school’s Roma support worker was establishing positive relationships with the school’s Roma families.

	
	

	6.6
	Staffing

The Headteacher reported that the staff restructuring process was now complete; thanks were recorded to the Deputy Headteacher Helen Marsden for her work on this. Fourteen members of staff would be leaving as an outcome of this process.

	
	

	6.7
	Copies of the draft staffing structure for 2016-17 were circulated and presented by the Headteacher; governors were advised of the teaching and support staff arrangements for each class, in each year group.
Governors were advised that an unqualified teacher had been appointed to teach in Year 5. The Headteacher confirmed that teaching by the postholder was of a high quality, and that appropriate supervision by qualified staff would be arrange for support.

Following discussion, governors agreed to a request from a teacher for resignation outside the set notice period.

	
	

	6.8
	Pupil achievement data

Pupil achievement data for the Reception class was reported: 52% of children had achieved a “good level of development” (GLD). This was broken down into 54% for reading, 53% for writing, and 61% for maths. Governors recorded their congratulations to the Early Years team.

	
	

	6.9
	For Year 1 phonics, 69% of children had achieved the standard; this was a significant uplift of 15% on last year’s figure. Of those children who had been at the school for more than 5 terms, 79% had achieved the standard. The national figure for 2015 had been 77%.

The cumulative figure for phonics, including the Year 2 re-takes, was 84%, against last year’s national figure of 90%.

	
	

	6.10
	For key stage 1, 67% had achieved the age-related standard in reading. This was against an achievement at level 2b in 2015 of 57%. In writing, 66% of children had achieved the standard (against 54% achieving 2b in 2015). Outcomes for maths had also improved this year, at 78%, against 72% at level 2b in 2015.
Outcomes for the “secure” level this year (equivalent to a level 3 under the old system) was 20% in reading, 14% in writing, and 20% in maths. This also indicated an uplift in comparison with last year’s figures. 

	
	

	6.11
	Key stage 2 results had been published. Many schools had seen a significant drop in their key stage 2 data this year, reflected in both the national averages, and the Peterborough average. Copies of the data were circulated and presented by the Deputy Headteacher Will Fisk.

· The school’s data for reading was of particular concern. The reading test had been challenging, as reflected in the national data, which showed that 66% of children had achieved the standard nationally, against an average for writing of 74%. The sample paper which had been provided to schools earlier in the year had not reflected the level of challenge in the actual paper. The reading test was circulated, for governors’ information.
· Data presented showed outcomes for all pupils, and for groups of learners, RAG rated to show where the school was at or above national figures, within 5% of national, or outside of 10% of national.

· In response to governor questions it was confirmed that the school’s figure for the combined measure of reading, writing and maths was 28%, against a Peterborough average of 44%.

· Governors asked whether the school had met its predictions. The Deputy Headteacher advised that it had proved difficult to set accurate predictions, as there was little information to base this on in this first year of the new tests; however, a prediction of 75% had been set for achievement of the standard in reading, based on performance in previous years.

· The Headteacher provided feedback from other schools.

· The Headteacher noted that children who had achieved level 3 at key stage 1 had achieved well in reaching the standard in Year 6. However, a number of children had achieved a standardised score of above 90, but had failed to reach the threshold of 100; these children would have achieved a level 4c under the previous system, but under the new framework had failed to reach the standard.

· Governors expressed the view that this type of reading test discriminated against disadvantaged children, and those who spoke English as an additional language (EAL)

· Governors noted that reading had been identified in last year’s RAISE report as an area for development for the school; however, the development priority did not appear to be reflected in these outcomes. The Headteacher confirmed that a good deal of work had been carried out this year to develop reading, but there had been insufficient time to fully embed the initiatives in the context of a new curriculum. Governors asked whether the reading programme the school had purchased would succeed in closing the gap between reading and other subjects; the Headteacher advised that this would be subject to review, as part of the school’s overall review of the data, and establishing next steps.
· It was not yet clear how progress of pupils would be measured.

· Governors suggested that children could sit last year’s reading test, as a way of assessing true standards; the Deputy Headteacher confirmed that they had sat the test already, and that outcomes had been good, including at level 5.

· Governors felt that the school had done all possible to secure quality outcomes for the children and emphasised that the governing body had full confidence in the school’s leadership and staff. Governors emphasised that there had been no fall in standards in real terms, as evidenced by the quality of the work in books, the progress the children were making, and their continued enjoyment of reading.

· Governors recorded their thanks to staff for their hard work.

	
	

	6.12
	Events

The Headteacher reported successes of the school in the summer term, including in sports, film awards, and achievement of the Basic Skills award.

	
	

	6.13
	Governors asked whether the handwriting competition had a demonstrable impact on handwriting standards, and if so whether it might be an option to introduce a competition for reading; the Headteacher agreed that this could be considered.

It was noted that the judges of the handwriting competition had noticed an improvement in the standard in comparison with last year.

	
	

	6.14
	Collaborative

The Headteacher advised that an audit of leadership and management had taken place as part of the Collaborative school improvement work; this had recorded good evidence of the development of leadership and management in school, and of the impact of the middle leadership.

	
	

	6.15
	The Headteacher was thanked for his report.

	
	

	7
	Review of School Development Plan

	7.1.1
	Copies of the development plan for reading were circulated and presented by Deputy Headteacher Will Fisk.  Achievement against each of the eight success criteria was reported, as shown.

	
	

	7.1.2
	Governors asked about plans for a new school library; the Headteacher confirmed that a design had been commissioned for conversion of the courtyard space to a library, but this would prove expensive. 

The Headteacher referred to the school’s IT renewal project, as authorised by governors at the previous meeting. The new IT facilities could include a digital library, which would enable children to access digital books both at school and at home from their own devices. Governors recognised that this approach would prove popular and engaging for the children, however, this raised the question of health implications for reading on screen. Governors discussed the issues.

	
	

	7.1.3
	Staff were thanked for the level of detail provided on the development plan for reading.

	
	

	7.2.1
	Copies of the development plan for STEM were circulated, with copies of the following:

· National curriculum computing programme of study for key stage 1 and Target Tracker assessment statements for computing in Year 1
· Report on Sumdog home learning initiative

· Report on social platform Makewaves

· Report on cross curricular maths

Copies of the papers would be forwarded to governors by e-mail

	Action: Emma Chester to forward copies of STEM development plan reports to clerk, for circulation to governors



	7.2.2
	Assistant Headteacher Emma Chester presented the review of the development plan for STEM, reporting the evaluation of each action, as shown.

	
	

	7.3.1
	Copies of the Wellbeing development plan were circulated.

	
	

	8
	Committee and Working Group Reports

	
	Resources Committee

The minutes of the extra-ordinary meeting of the Resources Committee held on 9th June 2016 had been previously circulated. 

	
	

	9
	Marketing the School

	9.1
	Governors discussed ways of marketing the school through the local press, for example by production of journalist-style articles. A request to Peterborough Regional College for assistance from college students had met with no response. Hilary Faulkner would speak to the marketing lead at Thomas Deacon Academy for suggestions.

	Action: Hilary Faulkner to explore possibilities for TDA support in marketing the school



	9.2
	Governors suggested involvement in a 5km race in Peterborough in the autumn, promoting the school by wearing school t-shirts etc. The Deputy Headteacher and Assistant Headteacher would take this suggestion forward to staff.

	Action: Will Fisk and Emma Chester to speak with staff about school involvement in 5km race



	10
	Safeguarding

	
	See item 6.3.

	
	

	11
	School Council

	
	The clerk presented a report on the School Council forwarded by Deputy Headteacher Helen Marsden. The School Council had been working on the following:

· Core values and behaviour

· Accelerated Reader questionnaire

· School fete

· Lunchtimes and Food for Life

· E-safety

Governor Chris Buckler had met with school councillors on 7th July and reported brief feedback from this meeting.

	
	

	12
	Appoint Governors for Headteacher’s Performance Management Review

	
	Adrian Holdstock, Chris Buckler and Charlotte Johnson were appointed as the Headteacher’s Performance Management Review committee. Charlotte would arrange to undertake training, either through Governor Services or online.

	Action: Charlotte Johnson to undertake training for Headteacher’s performance management review



	13
	Governor Development Plan

	
	The updated Governor Development Plan had been previously circulated for review, and was presented by the Chair.

	
	

	14
	Governor Monitoring Visits

	
	A governor visit report on the Governors’ Annual Handwriting Competition had been submitted by Chris Buckler, Tiki Shaikh and Adrian Holdstock.

	
	

	15
	Governor Training

	
	The governor training session on Ofsted scheduled for 9th June had been postponed; the clerk would contact Governor Services to arrange an alternative date.

	Action: Clerk to re-arrange governor training session on Ofsted



	16
	Governor Newsletter

	
	Mark Houghton had drafted a governor newsletter in April and would re-send this to the school office, for publication.

	Action: Mark Houghton to forward governor newsletter to school secretary


	17
	Academies

	
	Postponed to the next meeting.

	
	

	18
	Any Other Business

	
	Mark Houghton, Victoria Wakefield and Tiki Shaikh wished the school and governing body well for the future. 

The Headteacher thanked governors for their support during the year.

	
	

	19
	Date of Next Meeting

	
	Confirmed as Wednesday 14th September 2016 at 6:15pm

The Chair closed the meeting at 8:15pm.
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